
 

  

 

RISING PRESCRIPTION DRUG 

PRICES 
By Claira Janover 

INTRODUCTION 

Uninsured and unemployed, Meaghan Carter was found dead on 
her couch on Christmas of 2018 due to uncontrolled blood glucose 
levels. With only $50 in her bank account she could not afford insulin 
for the intermediate period before she began her new job with an 
income and partial medical coverage. Type-1 diabetics such as 
Meaghan rely on daily life-sustaining insulin treatment and blood 
sugar monitoring to survive. Untreated diabetes or living without 
access to insulin will almost certainly put someone with type-1 
diabetes into a diabetic coma or insulin shock within 7-9 days. More 
than 100 million Americans are diagnosed with Type 1 or 2 Diabetes, 
and each year roughly 80,000 deaths are attributed to diabetic 
causes.  

Unfortunately, the cost of insulin has doubled from 2012 to 2016 
and risen at a steady 20-30% growth rate since. Not only have price 
hikes have made insulin significantly harder to access and afford for 
the uninsured, but they have caused even people with coverage to 
require significant cost sharing, and face rising premiums in 
comparison to five years ago. Consequentially, an estimated 45% of 
diabetics have skipped medical care because they couldn’t afford it, 
according to a study conducted in 2018 by the American Diabetes 
Association.  

The rapid rise of insulin prices is just one of many prescription 
drug prices adversely affected by the pharmaceutical industry. The 
Journal of the American Medical Association (JAMA) published a 
comprehensive series of studies highlighting the unimpeded 
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industry-wide rise costs in pharmaceutical and prescription drugs 
over the last decade.  

A longitudinal investigation by the Scripps Research 
Translational Institute found that over the past six years, of the 49 
brand-name drugs covered under Blue Cross Blue Shield – each with 
over 100,000 claims each – 16 of the drugs more than doubled in 
cost. The median cost of all 49 drugs increased by 76%. Today, the 
average person spends $1,025 per year on medication, an inflation-
adjusted increase of elevenfold since 1960.  

Medicine and drug prices are profoundly impacted by current 
trends in profit generation. Increased prices for medicinal products 
reflect the legal system’s inability to hold medical companies 
accountable to its consumers. At the heart of this issue is a 
fundamental conflict between the interests of consumers who often 
need prescription drugs to survive and the interests of producers who 
are incentivized to make a profit and who claim overhead prices pay 
for additional research and development.  

EXPLANATION OF THE ISSUE 

Historical Development 

Why Prescription Drug Prices Have Skyrocketed  

The explosion of research and development in the latter half of 
the 1900’s allowed the pharmaceutical industry to isolate the genetic 
basis of diseases, strains of bacteria and viruses, and to identify new 
drugs for treatment, ushering in a new era in human medicine and 
healthcare. Now, pharma-companies are able to research, develop, 
and manufacture higher volumes of drugs, that are more specific and 
advanced with fewer negative symptoms or health risks.  

The problem, beginning in recent decades, has been the 
uncontrolled increase in pharmaceutical drug prices, particularly 
prescription drugs. Whereas in many foreign countries, governments 
play a role in negotiating and regulating the prices and sales of 
prescription drugs, the United States government only plays a role in 
verifying and approving drugs which enter the market. Drug 
manufacturers may sell products for however much they can in the 
market. This disproportionally impacts prescription drug prices due 
to the necessary nature of specific drugs. With fewer buyers for 
prescription drugs than for over-the-counter drugs, and few 
alternatives to potentially life-saving treatments, customers are 
forced to pay higher prices. The US Department of Health and 
Human Services found that annual retail prescription drug spending 
per person tripled between 1997 and 2007 and has steadily risen 
between 30-50% since 2010.  
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Drug Patents and Pricing 

The United States Food and Drug Administration (FDA) 
is the agency responsible for regulating, approving, and overseeing 
the manufacturing, marketing, and distribution of prescription and 
non-prescription drugs –as well as other biologics, medical devices, 
cosmetics, veterinary supplies, tobacco, radiation, and specific food 
products. The FDA works to protect the public safety, efficacy, and 
security of American lives, financially and creatively incentivizes 
continual research and development of new and improved 
pharmaceutical drugs, and financially protects and ensures licensing 
income and intellectual property. The government grants drug 
patents for up to twenty years, preventing competitors from 
creating, using, manufacturing, or selling a company’s drug without 
approval.  

A patent is granted by the United States Patent and 
Trademark Office, providing a monopolized property right over 
the design, utility, or intellectual form of property entering the 
commercial market. Patents are usually sought at the research and 
development (R&D) stage of the technology life cycle. The 
biopharmaceutical industry invests an estimated $90 billion in R&D 
annually. For adjustments and improvements to existing drugs, 
pharmaceutical companies can be granted exclusivity for 3-7 years 
which achieves the same delays and prohibitions on approval of 
competitor drugs available. Historically, patents and exclusivities 
have existed to encourage innovation and development, as well as 
public disclosure, of new inventions. During the monopoly period 
(usually 20 years) the designers and manufacturers of the patented 
product are able to be the sole beneficiaries of revenue earned by the 
marketable product. The belief is that creators of goods including 
drugs will only invest in the costly and risky process of research and 
development if they know they will be able to recoup their 
investment, rather than having competitors poach their product as 
soon as they create it. This general principle is widely accepted 
(debates exist over which products/R&D it should apply to and for 
how long it should apply), and the provision of patents has been a 
core function of the US Federal Government from its founding.  

Patents account for roughly 80% of pharmaceutical revenue for 
companies. The twenty-year lifespan of patents exists because of the 
long period of time and huge financial requirements. The cost of 
producing a new FDA approved drug into the market is 
approximately $5 billion and can take 15 years to be officially 
approved. For newly discovered drugs, this only guarantees five 
years for companies to monopolize before generic competitors are 
able to manufacture and sell generic alternatives. 

In the case of new pharmaceutical drug development, profited 
revenue often goes towards future technological and medical 
innovation, entirely new projects, expanding the company, and 
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paying back any outstanding debt incurred during R&D. After the 
patent expires, competitors are free to produce, manufacture, and 
sell replicas and biosimilar products. Once less expensive generic 
alternatives to brand-name pharmaceutical drugs enter the market, 
the level of control the original brand had over market pricing is 
removed and redetermined within a competitive market-controlled 
environment.  

The problem then becomes how to balance and control the 
pharmaceutical market. The key factor enabling high pharmaceutical 
prices is that the industry does not function like a normal market, as 
it lacks adequate competition. This is largely due to the nature of the 
medical field, as well as laws restricting competition to protect 
consumers health and safety and incentivize new drug R&D. This 
prompts the question: how can the government protect consumers 
while still incentivizing drug companies to continue to develop new 
treatments? 

Scope of the Problem 

The rising cost of prescription drugs can be attributed to three 
main sources: the inelastic market for pharmaceutical drugs, patent 
protection, and pharmacy benefit managers (PBMs). Although the 
United States may have one of the most extensive supply of drugs 
and treatment options in the world, Aaron Kesselheim of Harvard 
Medical School, explains, “if the drugs are so expensive that you can’t 
afford them, that’s functionally the same thing as not even having 
them on the market.” 

The Inelastic Market for Pharmaceutical Drugs  

Pharmaceutical drugs are set under a “list price”. List pricing 
primarily considers the cost of production and distribution, as well 
as demand for the product. Generally, the demand for medical care 
that the pharmaceutical industry exploits falls into a separate 
category from most other goods and services such as furniture or 
sports equipment. Because drugs are often considered essential, they 
will be listed for a higher price because consumers do not have the 
option to not purchase treatment. In economics, this is referred to as 
inelastic demand. Consider this: if you wanted to buy a new 
basketball, but suddenly the price of basketballs rose to $2,000, you 
would probably decide that it was too much money and buy 
something else instead (or just live without a basketball). But if your 
doctor told you that you needed a medication to live, you would 
probably find any way possible to pay for that product. This makes 
the market for pharmaceutical drugs very different from that of most 
other products.  

Currently, drug manufacturers and financial benefactors of high 
prices have no legal responsibility to consumers, and therefore are 
not legally required to act in the best financial interest of the patients 
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they serve. Thus, drug manufacturers are incentivized to raise prices 
because consumers will pay higher prices, and the companies do not 
have any legal responsibility to protect the interests of those seeking 
treatment.  

Specialty and Maintenance Drugs 

Those most impacted by the rapid and unregulated cost increases 
of pharmaceutical drug prices are those who rely on maintenance 
drugs, drugs with few-to-none bio-similar (biologic) products 
or generic alternatives, and (more generally) the working poor 
and lower-middle income earners.   

For those who rely on life-sustaining maintenance prescription 
drugs, there is no alternative product, so pharmaceutical companies 
exploit that lack of competition and raise their prices. Maintenance 
drugs are taken, typically daily or weekly, from the moment of 
diagnosis until death, and are life-sustaining, meaning without these 
drugs, a person would experience irreparable and/or lethal harm to 
the body. Therefore, companies which produce and manufacture 
these drugs have only money to gain by increasing their prices, and 
many do so on the grounds that they need to recoup their investment 
into drug development. 

Furthermore, there is less of an incentive for pharma-companies 
to invest and manufacture medical treatments and prescription 
drugs for rare illnesses. For example, the price of Cycloserine 
(Seromycin), a very specific drug used to treat resistant tuberculosis, 
is prescribed fewer than 9,000 times a year. It increased from $500 
to $10,800 for 30 pills after its acquisition by Rodelis Therapeutics. 
Any companies wishing to compete with brand-name Seromycin 
would have to spend billions to enter a generic form for cycloserine 
into the market and would not have a huge market to which it could 
sell. These situations – in which a drug company has total control 
over a market, even without a patent, due to the prohibitively high 
costs to entering that market – are called “natural monopolies.” 
Given the great costs associated with drug development, biologics are 
only profitable when many people use those products. Drugs for 
rarer diseases are much less profitable, so prices are high.   

Therefore, even though pharma-companies may not have a 
patented monopoly over the selling of a prescription drug, they are 
still able to mark up prices to levels that many consider higher prices 
than reasonably fair. This phenomenon is referred to as price 
gouging. A famous case garnered notable media coverage and 
outrage in 2015, when Martin Shkreli, CEO of Turing 
Pharmaceuticals, acquired the rights to Daraprim and raised the 
price 5,000% from $13.50 a pill to $750 overnight. Daraprim is 
considered a specialty drug, used to treat toxoplasmosis which is 
fatal for patients diagnosed with AIDS and certain forms of cancers. 
Although pyrimethamine, the key ingredient of Daraprim, was not 
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protected by patents, no existing pharma-companies were 
manufacturing or selling alternative drug treatments, enabling 
Shkreli complete market autonomy.  

Patent Protection 

The long life-span of drug patents prevents research, 
development, and manufacture of competition to control rapidly 
rising prices. As previously mentioned, without patents, there would 
be little-to-no economic incentive for companies to create and 
explore new medical forms of treatment, due to the probability that 
competitors would immediately duplicate medication that the 
original company spent years and billions of dollars to create. 
However, for the period of time a company is granted exclusive 
selling rights over its drug, plus the time it takes new competing 
generic brands to emerge once the patent expires, manufacturers 
face little-to-no market competition-driven price-control.   

Additionally, there exists no limit to the number of patents 
manufacturers can have so long as adjustments are made. Dozens of 
secondary patents can prevent competition from other firms wishing 
to enter the industry, enabling the firm with a patent to extend its 
monopoly on a specific drug market and causing prices to increase 
faster than inflation. When the original patent expires, developers 
patent other elements of their process or slightly change the 
biochemical composition of the drug in order to extend their 
monopoly.  

Pharma-companies often justify their skyrocketing prices to 
develop new drugs and improve existing ones. However, the US 
Patent and Trademark Office and the FDA reward innovation with 
patents and non-patent exclusivities. Companies then repeatedly 
extend the protection on their drugs with minor enhancements, 
therefore preventing competitors to drive the market price down. 

At the same time, from an international perspective, the role for 
US R&D is massive. Many on both sides of the aisle criticize the other 
governments of the world for their drug pricing, because these 
countries have effectively forfeited the responsibility of innovation. 
As a result, the US currently “subsidizes” the rest of the world with 
new drug development, they argue.   

Pharmacy Benefit Managers (PMBs) 

One of the most complex areas of prescription drug pricing to 
identify and combat is the growing role of pharmacy benefit 
managers (PBMs). PBMs are the intermediaries between 
insurers, manufacturers, and pharmacies hired by insurers to 
manage and negotiate discounts, rebates, and benefits. Top PBMs 
include ExpressScripts, CVS Caremark, Argus, Envision, and 
ProCare RX.  
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PBMs receive rebates that are calculated as a percentage of the 
manufacturer’s list price and receive a larger payment for expensive 
drugs than they do for ones that may provide better value at lower 
cost. Essentially, PBMs have only to gain by increasing 
pharmaceutical drug prices. 

Secretary of the US Department of Health and Human 
Services (HHS) Alex Azar blames PBMs for the high prices of 
pharmaceutical drugs. Currently, excess payments and fees are 
unregulated, meaning that all savings are collected by PBMs instead 
of taxpayers and patients. PBMs are not required to inform 
consumers on any discounts or price changes and are therefore able 
to collect greater rebates and returns.   

Congressional Action 

Congress has overlooked multiple drug pricing proposals from 
The United States Department of Health and Human Services, as 
well as other attempts to introduce policy reform aimed at lowering 
prescription drug prices. Over the past decade there has been 
overwhelming and continued inaction from Congress. 

The pharmaceutical industry spends hundreds of millions of 
dollars annually on lobbying efforts and donate campaign 
contributions in order to garner further political support and 
legislative oversight. The estimated $2.5 billion that pharmaceutical 
companies have spent on influencing legislation over the past decade 
has solidified patent protection, thereby reducing room for 
competition and shielding companies from pharmacy claims.   

Some notable congressional attempts to address rising 
prescription drug attempts have been the CREATES Act which 
would promote competition by facilitating the “timely entry” of 
lower-cost generic and biosimilar versions of drugs and biologics. 
The Right Rebate Act of 2018 would force pharma-companies to 
work with HHS and the Medicaid Drug Rebate Program 
(MDRP) to ensure drugs are properly classified and priced 
accordingly. This bill would also give HHS more power to recoup the 
full amount lost if companies misclassify their drugs in the future.  

Other Policy Action 

In over 40 states, pharma-focused bills have been passed, 
considered, or introduced to lower prescription drug prices. 
President Trump, Health and Human Services Secretary Alex Azar, 
Food and Drug Administration Commissioner Scott Gottlieb and the 
Center for Medicare and Medicaid Services have all backed policy 
action to reduce the cost of pharmaceutical drugs.  

In February of 2019, top executives from seven major 
pharmaceutical companies testified before the Senate Finance 
Committee, and stated that, although they recognized their 
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industry’s power and control over rising drug prices, that they could 
not commit to lowering the prices of commonly used prescription 
drugs. Kenneth Frazier, chairman and executive chief officer of 
Merck, even acknowledged that the high cost of medicine hits 
poorest patients the hardest, stating “the people who can least afford 
it are paying the most…We have a system where the poorest and the 
sickest are subsidizing others.” 

Despite prescription drug pricing being one of President Trump’s 
most discussed issues, White House policy has not prioritized or 
made progress on legislation.  

IDEOLOGICAL VIEWPOINTS 

Conservative View 

President Donald Trump vocalized criticism of the 
pharmaceutical industry, accusing manufacturers of “getting away 
with murder” in comparison to the prices in non-US countries. 
President Trump stated in his 2019 State of the Union address that, 
“one of [his] greatest priorities is to reduce the price of prescription 
drugs.”  

However, while the Republican party has verbally supported 
forcing drug manufacturers to lower prices, it has not supported any 
structural changes to the healthcare or pharmaceutical systems. 
Typically, conservatives prefer market-based reform which could 
include, but is not limited to, increasing competition through patent 
reform, foreign importation, and government subsidies towards 
generic R&D.  

Many conservatives are faced with the challenge of how to tackle 
the issue of rising drug prices that are impacting their constituents, 
while still voting and acting in alignment with conservative market 
and government ideology. Most legislative solutions require 
increasing the level of government oversight or government 
spending, which are both things that conservatives typically oppose. 
There is a bit of tension within the Republican party about 
pharmaceutical regulations because it tends to oppose government 
oversight of business and believes the United States’ medical system 
encourages innovation in a way that other states do not. However, 
Republicans also favor free-market conditions, and extensive patents 
prevent adequate competition.  

Liberal View 

Most liberals believe that prescription drug prices must stop 
increasing at the exponential rates seen in the 21st century. 
Democrats have prioritized amending Medicare’s prescription drug 
benefits to allow the government to negotiate directly with 
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manufacturers over the prices. However, this issue may become a 
divisive issue for Democrats given that no politician can overlook the 
foreseeable tradeoffs that the US may have to make for affordable 
access, such as potential medical innovation. Whereas some 
Democrats are urging for bolder action, others are hesitant to 
threaten the industry in an unforeseeable manner.  

For most of the Democratic party, the question is over how 
aggressively to tackle rising prescription drug prices, and whom to 
target through legislative reform. Tension between Democrats who 
regard the pharmaceutical industry with skepticism versus sympathy 
will be a crucial factor impacting lawmakers’ decisions in addressing 
this topic. PBMs, healthcare providers, drug manufacturers, etc. all 
play significant roles in price setting and profiting, therefore 
politicians at large will have to think crucially and intentionally on 
which area of debate to focus on.  

AREAS OF DEBATE 

Below, you will find some potential solutions to the increase in 
drug pricing. Please note, these are not all of the possible solutions, 
and you are encouraged to do your own research and to think 
creatively to come up with more solutions. Additionally, many of 
the solutions below can work together to address different elements 
of the problem at hand.  

 Increase Competition 

Pharmaceutical market competitiveness has been systematically 
impaired and undercut for decades given the lifespan and legal 
salience of patents and exclusivities as well as the financial barriers 
to entry for developing generic bioequivalents. Even without fortified 
patent protection, brand-name drugs continue to maintain a 
financial monopoly over rising drug prices despite emerging 
competitive brands. For example, well-known diabetes drugs like 
Humalog and Novolog continued to raise their prices despite doctors’ 
ability to prescribe them interchangeably. Additionally, prices of 
brand-name drugs are not largely affected by the availability of 
generic versions or bio-similar products. Unfortunately, developing 
and launching new drugs involves incredibly high costs, meaning the 
rate of return on preexisting and already-sold drugs in the market is 
often lower than the costs associated with introducing the drug into 
the market.   

Proposing a solution that would reduce the financial barrier of 
entrance for competing drug manufacturers could force existing 
pharma companies to lower their prices. If and when alternative 
generic sellers of prescription drugs become commercially available, 
brand-name companies will have no choice but to adjust their prices 
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to compete for sales at affordable prices. This could entail 
government subsidies or other financial incentives for drug 
manufacturers to invest in biologic and generic R&D; or placing 
higher restrictions, taxes, or regulations on top drug companies who 
are monopolizing the market.  

Proponents of this solution, such as the FDA, assert that when 
generic and biosimilar medicines enter the market, it is proven to 
lower prescription drug prices. When generic competition exists, 
prices can be reduced 80-85% less than the brand name drug. 
Opponents, however, are skeptical of these figures.  

Political Perspectives on this Solution 

Government aid and intervention has not been largely 
encouraged by the Republican party.  Government subsidies work to 
guarantee changes based on taxpayer money and budget allocations. 
However, increasing competition would level the playing field 
between drug monopolies and emerging players, providing a market-
based solution that conservatives have always encouraged. 
Therefore, there is a tension between their desire to reduce 
government spending and their desire for a market based solution.  

Democrats have historically supported government aid or 
intervention to increase competitive opportunity within the market. 
In fact, increasing competition is often not viewed as enough of a 
guarantee to reduce overall prescription drug prices, especially for 
specialty and maintenance drugs which are less protected by market 
norms.  

Pharmacy Business Managers Reform 

The bipartisan drive to mediate rising pharmaceutical drug prices 
has recently focused on pharmacy benefit managers. PBM reform 
advocates for greater transparency and consumer disclosure. If 
PBMs were required to inform consumers on discounts or price 
changes in prescription drug prices, PBMs would not be able to 
exploit as many customers by collecting as high of a rebate. Another 
option is to force PBMs to reduce, eliminate, or set fixed rebates.  

A less aggressive solution might include increasing educational 
efforts directed at clinicians and patients. Informing consumers and 
insurers how to reduce their rebates would lower the out-of-pocket 
cost of prescription drugs. However, after The Biologics Price 
Competition and Innovation Act (BPCI) was passed in 2010 
with the aim to effectively educate patients on biosimilar products, 
the cost of brand-name prescription drugs did not drop.  

Opponents of PBM reform, such as The Pharmaceutical Care 
Management Association (PCMA), argue that PBMs are not the 
source of high drug prices. Instead, pharmaceutical manufacturers 
set prices unrelated to the rebates they negotiate with PBMs, and that 
drug companies have continued to raise prices even when rebates 
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have decreased. However, lowering PBM reimbursements and rebate 
collection would expand prescription choices and ideally increase 
competition from generic and biosimilar drug manufacturers and 
lower prices. The overall goal of PBM reform would to also be putting 
excess money back into the hands of patients and customers as 
opposed to the pharmaceutical industry.  

Political Perspectives on this Solution 

 PBM reform is supported by state legislatures in liberal and 
conservative states alike, such as Arizona, Florida, Maine, New York, 
and Connecticut. However, states have largely hit jurisdictional 
limitations on their power due overlap with Medicare and Medicaid. 
The Republican party specifically has largely admitted preference to 
eliminating rebates to incentivize drug companies to lower costs as a 
form of legislative reform. President Trump released a “blueprint” to 
lower drug prices in which he sought to increase transparency 
between customers and PBMs about rebates and drug prices using 
international comparisons for pricing Medicare drugs, and requiring 
drug companies to include prices in advertising. The blueprint also 
included support for FDA policies to improve, “the availability, 
competitiveness, and adoption of biosimilars as affordable 
alternatives to branded biologics.”  

 Patent and Exclusivity Reform 

When patents and exclusivities end, lower-priced competitors 
should be able to jump into the market and drive down the price. 
However, pharmaceutical price trends over the past decades show 
that this is not the case for drug companies. This is because there is 
no limit to the number of patents manufacturers can have so long as 
adjustments are made. Patent reform urges the FDA and US Patent 
and Trademark Office to limit the number, frequency, and/or time 
period allowed for patents.  

Patents have played a significant role in protecting the 
intellectual property of innovation and discovery. Patents account 
for roughly 80% of pharmaceutical revenue for companies, which 
contributes to further research and development into future drug 
enhancement. With less financial incentive for pharma companies to 
develop new drugs, a potential consequence could be stunted growth 
of medical innovation. It is therefore crucial in any patent-related 
resolution to take into significant consideration the importance of 
incentivizing medical R&D and maintaining profit margins for 
companies. Opponents of patent reform argue that patents and 
exclusivities are necessary for innovation and development, as well 
as recouping costs spent during R&D. However, proponents of 
reform push back on this assertion, arguing that most drug 
companies are manipulating the patent protection system by 
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repurposing or slightly altering existing drugs. In fact, 78% of newly 
patented drugs in 2018 were alternations on existing ones.  

Political Perspectives on this Solution 

Political stances on patent and exclusivity reform are contingent 
on agreeing whether or not the US should tradeoff potential 
innovation for affordable access. Of all possible solutions, patent and 
exclusivity reform would have the most direct impact on potential 
innovation and R&D investment. This means that a solution would 
not likely be drawn along party lines, but rather focus on finding a 
balance between two significantly essential tradeoffs.  

Healthcare Accessibility and Affordability 

Uninsured Americans are three times as likely to postpone, skip, 
or deny medical treatment because they can’t afford it. Making 
healthcare more accessible and affordable for those uninsured and 
seeking coverage addresses the institutional and financial barriers 
towards accessing and affording healthcare and prescription drugs.  

One commonly proposed solution is to direct the American 
healthcare system towards a single-payer health care system, 
providing Medicare and health coverage for all citizens. This system 
would minimize out-of-pocket expenses by offering universal 
coverage. However, this solution does not address the existing 
causes of rising pharmaceutical drug prices, nor does it improve the 
quality or affordability of life for those who are already covered. An 
ideal solution would also reduce the cost of prescription drugs. Each 
of these programs will have substantial costs and tradeoffs, which 
you will have to consider and balance.  

Another solution would be to demand greater accountability from 
pharma-companies and PBMs to disclose overbilling Medicaid and 
Medicare for prescription drugs. This proposal could require full-
disclosure pricing based on specified conditions such as how much 
companies invest in R&D.  

Using the healthcare system as a strategy to lower out-of-pocket 
spending on prescription drugs by reducing premiums and co-pays 
is a sensible solution, given that it still manages to protect 
pharmaceutical profit. If money is pumped into the healthcare 
system to reduce consumer costs of prescription drugs, money is still 
being given to drug manufacturers for further R&D. Given that 
prescription drugs impact nearly all Americans, this policy offers 
promise as a milestone for reducing drug prices.  

This solution, however, does not protect the roughly 44 million 
Americans with no health insurance, nor the 38 million with 
inadequate partial health insurance that rarely covers prescription 
drug co-pays. It also relies on either increasing taxes to cover the 
increased healthcare funding or reallocating existing budgetary 
funds and removing funding from other federal projects.  

Single-payer 
health care 

system – Rather 
than multiple 

competing health 
insurance 

companies, a single 
public or quasi-

public agency takes 
responsibility for 

financing healthcare 
for all residents 

Universal 
Coverage – A 

government-run 
healthcare system 
under which every 

individual has health 
coverage (currently 

exists in 32 countries) 
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Political Perspectives on this Solution 

Democrats are increasingly pushing for single-payer and 
universal systems of healthcare and strongly support increasing the 
affordability and accessibility of healthcare. The question that could 
divide liberal support for reform would be specific legislative avenues 
to confront rising healthcare costs. Moderate Democrats are more in 
favor of amending existing healthcare systems, such as the system 
set by the Affordable Care Act (ACA), given the endless historical 
failures to achieve a radically new single-payer system. More radical 
liberals express support for healthcare systems exceeding 
Obamacare and resembling many of Europe’s Universal provisions.  

Notably, your treatment of the ACA will crucially effect this 
debate. Currently, the taxes designed to pay for the ACA – in 
particular, the Health Insurance Tax (HIT) and Cadillac Tax – have 
been delayed by Congress. Many argue that the government needs to 
be able to pay for the healthcare insurance it is currently providing 
before it starts promising more, as many of the proposals coming 
from Democrats seek to do. However, there is a good reason why 
Congress prevented those taxes from taking effect so far. If the HIT 
were to take effect, the same year the average American’s healthcare 
premiums would increase by almost $200 for those on Obamacare 
and over $450 for those on employer-based plans – clearly 
exacerbating the problem rather than fixing it. Within a decade, 
premium increases would range in the thousands of dollars. This 
explains why moderate Democrats have consistently worked with 
Republicans to prevent these taxes from taking effect. However, such 
a solution fails to pay for the ACA, meaning you may want to consider 
a more long-term solution in committee.  

It is less in alignment with the Republican agenda to promote a 
government-run healthcare system. Conservatives have strongly 
opposed any and all reform to Obamacare and believe in a patient-
centered health care system based in free markets. More recently, 
some conservatives have, however, advocated for ACA reform that 
would better align it with a market-based system, rather than 
repealing it. Pharmaceutical executives agree with Republican 
opposition to changing healthcare premiums and coverage of 
prescription drug prices, assigning blame to government regulations 
under Medicare, which provide structural impediments and financial 
disadvantages to lowering prices. However, a healthcare bill 
introduced to the House floor in May of 2019 provided healthcare 
driven proposals to lowering prescription drug prices by restoring 
funding for ACA enrollment and insurance coverages. These 
provisions have gained public endorsement from Republicans who 
recognize that it is of top priority to constituents to lower drug costs.   

Affordable Care 
Act (ACA) – 
“ObamaCare” 

expanded healthcare 
accessibility through 
premium tax credits; 

expanded the 
Medicaid program 
for all adults below 
the federal poverty 

level; and 
implemented a 

community-rating 
requiring all 

insurance companies 
to charge individuals 
in the insurance pool 

the same price   

The US has no 
governmental panel, 
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Price-Regulation 

The United States is the only developed country which allows 
drug makers and manufacturers to set their own prices for their 
products once they are FDA-approved to enter the market. The US 
has no governmental panel, committee, or body negotiating and 
overseeing drug prices. Instead, healthcare and insurance providers 
negotiate their own prices through PBMs with drug makers 
separately.  

One category of prescription drug prices that would largely not be 
positively impacted by patent, PBM, or outsourcing reform would be 
specialty and maintenance drugs. The demand for lifesaving 
prescription drugs does not operate within the same economic 
models as traditional markets. This policy effort targeting 
prescription drug affordability provides an avenue of financial 
support for working class, unemployed, and poorer Americans who 
may not have the adequate, or any, healthcare coverage to afford 
prescription drugs. Price-regulation is the most guaranteed way to 
comprehensively ensure that pharmaceutical drug prices are 
reduced, regardless of natural market trends.  

A strong argument against price-caps is the stagnation of 
economic growth and innovation. Companies justify their semi-
monopolistic prerogatives by investing in R&D, thereby improving 
their current medications and ushering in the next generation of 
breakthrough drugs. Companies argue that new drugs are naturally 
more expensive and require larger sums of money to fund new 
research.  

Political Perspectives on this Solution 

Proponents of this solution point out that the US would spend 
significantly less on prescription drugs and would be able to demand 
similar prices to other medically developed countries while still 
maintaining strong domestic drug production and manufacturing. It 
is more in alignment with a liberal agenda to protect the affordability 
of market prices through government intervention on market values.   

Conservatives would likely prefer solutions that involve less 
price-regulation. As is in the case of any attempts to limit or control 
pharmaceutical drug prices, lowering drug profits would make 
pharmaceuticals a less desirable industry for investors, and could 
potentially thwart medical innovations. In addition, like other 
countries whose governments regulate the sale of prescription drugs, 
the choice of drugs that insurance plans cover and provide would 
likely decrease, which would have ramifications on the quality of 
drugs, which can have ramifications on quality and duration of life 
for some patients. The question for Congress becomes whether or not 
the US should tradeoff potential innovation for affordable access.  

The question for 
Congress becomes 
whether or not the 
US should tradeoff 

potential innovation 
for affordable access 
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Outsourcing 

 Although most prescription drugs have more affordable 
alternatives in other countries, these biosimilars are prohibited from 
being marketed, exchanged, or sold in the United States. Drug 
companies claim that importing foreign drugs and medicine 
endangers quality, safety, and domestic production. If Congress is 
unwilling to infringe on the private R&D and pricing autonomy of 
pharma-companies, one potential solution to this would be to allow 
foreign countries to compete with domestically produced drugs in 
order to drive the price down naturally. This solution to reduce trade 
and buying restrictions on prescription drugs manufactured and sold 
in other countries aims to provide a market-solution to rising drug 
prices.  

However, there are strong arguments against importation of 
medicine. Firstly, the FDA works tirelessly to protect human and 
medical safety, only allowing rigorously researched and developed 
drugs enter the market. Importing foreign prescription drugs might 
tarnish the gold standard of safety that the US has built within its 
scientific community, leading to potential safety and health oversight 
issues. Importation could also lead to higher risk of counterfeit, 
adulterated and substandard products entering the United States 
and harming patients.   

Political Perspectives on this Solution 

Allowing the market to regulate itself with an influx of external 
competition would reduce the amount of government oversight 
necessary to combat rising drug prices. However, many 
conservatives remain fixed on supporting and protecting American 
domestic production and manufacturing. Like all solutions which 
would drive the price of prescription drugs down, pharma-
companies would take a financial blow to their revenue and 
conservatives may not support doing so by vastly improving other 
country’s economies.  

Similarly, the liberal position is not well established given that all 
prior proposals to increase foreign buying of pharmaceutical drugs 
has been thwarted due to health and safety risks. However, cost-
saving efforts to increase competition are pivotal to the liberal 
platform to combat rising drug prices, and the importation solution 
may hold promise to that regard.     

BUDGETARY CONSIDERATIONS 

There are many budgetary considerations when dealing with an 
issue of this magnitude. First, consider the direct price-tag cost of 
every solution proposed. For example, if you wanted to implement a 
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single payer healthcare system, how would that be paid for? Any time 
the United States wants to start a new program or pay for subsidies, 
costs require that the government raise taxes, cut other portions of 
the budget, or add to the growing national debt, each of which clearly 
carries substantial downsides.  

Second, consider how your actions impact the economy more 
broadly. How would increased competition impact consumers? What 
about pharmaceutical producers? Both of these entities are 
taxpayers, so financial decisions that impact them also impact the US 
budget more indirectly. Think about how each solution impacts the 
financial status of all parties involved.  

CONCLUSION 

Trying to solve and address the issue of the pharmaceutical 
industry dramatically raising drug prices is remarkably challenging 
for both political and scientific reasons. The scientific community 
has made extraordinary bounds for the medical industry, producing 
and discovering major life improvements, treatments, medicines, 
drug therapies etc. This growth in development is largely due to the 
significant increase in investments and funding that unregulated 
pricing of drugs contributed towards pharmaceutical and drug R&D. 
However, this profit and progress do not justify the perverse 
incentives and systematic errors existing within the pharmaceutical 
industry that are devastating the affordability of prescription drug 
prices for Americans. Currently, the system by which we procure, 
produce, and price pharmaceutical drugs is unclear and foreign to 
the people relying on them.  

It is crucial for Congress to address and reduce skyrocketing drug 
prices within a pharmaceutical industry that has been going down 
the same path for decades. Having read and considered some of the 
impacting factors, debates, and potential solutions, it is now your job 
as a lawmaker to best protect and improve the quality of life for 
American citizens whose health and care depends on adequate 
pharmaceutical protection and rights.  

GUIDE TO FURTHER RESEARCH 

The comprehensive and complex scope of rising pharmaceutical 
drug prices should ideally be researched and addressed through a 
targeted lens. For example, understanding the difference between 
PBMs, patents, and specialty drugs will be crucial for debate given 
their vastly separate impacts on drug prices. Also take into 
consideration all parties impacted by the pharmaceutical market. 
The ultimate consumers (patients), selecting intermediaries 
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Americans 
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(prescribers), distributors (pharmacies), and payers (public and 
private coverage) are impacted by rising prescription drug prices.  

There are plenty of organizations and groups with missions 
devoted towards reducing prescription drug costs, and there are 
plenty of executives among various governmental bodies urging 
greater regulation of the medical industry at large. Start by reading 
existing platforms and apply those sentiments to what is most 
relevant to the state and constituency you are representing, while 
also taking into consideration the country and your political party at 
large. Remember, there are many biased and unreliable sources on 
the Internet, so look to trusted entities first, and confirm what you 
learn on other sources. 

GLOSSARY 

Affordable Care Act (ACA) – “ObamaCare” achieved under 
the comprehensive ACA enacted in 2010 which expanded 
healthcare accessibility through premium tax credits; expanded the 
Medicaid program for all adults below the federal poverty level; and 
implemented a community-rating requiring all insurance 
companies to charge individuals in the insurance pool the same 
price 

 
The Biologics Price Competition and Innovation Act 

(BPCI) – Amended the Public Health Service Act (PHS Act) to 
create an abbreviated approval pathway for biological products that 
are demonstrated to be “highly similar” (biosimilar) to or 
“interchangeable” with an FDA-approved biological product 
 

Biosimilar (biologic) products– A biologic product that is 
approved based on the demonstration that it is highly similar to a 
previously FDA-approved biologic product and that has no 
clinically-meaningful differences from that already-approved drug 
in terms of safety and effectiveness 
 

Cost Sharing – This is known as “out-of-pocket” spending in 
the form of deductibles, coinsurance, and copayments 
 

Creating and Restoring Equal Access to Equivalent 
Samples (CREATES) Act of 2018 – Permits the developer of a 
drug to bring a civil action against the license holder of an approved 
drug or biological product if the holder has declined to make 
available sufficient quantities of the approved drug or product for 
the developer's testing. 
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Drug Patents – Typically lasting 20 years, drug patents 
provide a monopolized right to drug manufacturers to create, sell, 
and develop a particular drug.    
 

Exclusivity – Exclusivities work similar to patents but are 
governed and granted by the FDA, and usually last 3-7 years  
 

The US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) – The 
government body responsible for protecting public health, safety, 
efficacy, and security of medical and drug products   
 

Generic Drug Alternatives – The same medication created 
as an already marketed brand-name drug in dosage form, safety, 
strength, route of administration, quality, and intended use 
 

Healthcare Premiums – The monthly amount an individual 
pays for health insurance   
 

The US Department of Health and Human Services 
(HHS) – A bureaucratic department of the federal government 
tasked with protecting the health of Americans and providing 
essential human services. 
 

List Price – The manufacturer’s context-specific adjustment to 
its suggested retail price. Usually the price for which a company can 
extract the most profit from a product.   

 
Maintenance Drugs – Drugs are taken, typically daily or 

weekly, from the moment of diagnosis until death, and is 
considered life-sustaining. 
 

Martin Shkreli – CEO of Turing Pharmaceuticals, who raised 
the price of Daraprim 5,000% from $13.50 a pill to $750 overnight 
 

Medicaid Drug Rebate Program (MDRP) – A program 
which helps to offset the Federal and state costs of outpatient 
prescription drugs dispensed to Medicaid patients 
 

United States Patent and Trademark Office – The federal 
agency for granting US patents and registering trademarks 
 

The Pharmaceutical Care Management Association 
(PCMA) – The national association representing America’s 
pharmacy benefit managers (PBMs) 
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Pharmacy Benefit Managers (PBMs) – The intermediaries 
between insurers, manufacturers, and pharmacies hired by insurers 
to manage and negotiate discounts, rebates, and benefits 
 

Research and Development (R&D) – Processes companies 
undertake to innovate, manufacture, and introduce new products 
and services into the market. The cost of drug R&D usually takes an 
estimated 15 years and $5 billion in costs.     
 

Right Rebate Act of 2018 – Requires drug manufacturers 
with Medicaid rebate agreements for covered outpatient drugs to 
disclose drug product information and compensate for rebates that 
were initially underpaid as a result of misclassification 
 

Price Gouging – When a seller increases the price of their 
product or service to a much higher level than is considered 
reasonable, fair, or ethical. Typically in response to a demand or 
supply shock.  
 

Single-payer health care system – Rather than multiple 
competing health insurance companies, a single public or quasi-
public agency takes responsibility for financing healthcare for all 
residents. 
 

Universal Coverage – A government-run healthcare system 
under which every individual has health coverage (currently 
existing in 32 countries) 
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